Request for Proposals

Public Health Solutions On behalf of New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene Bureau of HIV

Building Equity: Intervening Together for Health (BE InTo Health)

Solicitation #: 2020.08.HIV.01<mark>.0102</mark> REVISED 09/14/2020

Table of Contents

Basic Information

Proposal Submission Instructions

1. Program Background

- A. Priority Population Needs
- B. Service Category Descriptions
- C. DOHMH Technical Assistance

2. Project Expectations and Proposal Instructions

Α.	Service Category Experience	25 points
В.	Project Design and Requirements	30 points
C.	Organizational Structure and Staffing Plan	20 points
D.	Project Monitoring and Evaluation, Data Management and Reporting	20 points
E.	Budget Management	5 points

3. List of Attachments

Attachment A: Workplan Template

Attachment B: Staffing Plan Template

Attachment C: Clinic Demographics Table

Attachment D: Structured Proposal Form

Attachment E: Organizational Chart (no template provided)

Attachment F: Twelve (12) Month Line-item Budget

Attachment G & H: Two (2) Written Letters of Recommendation (no template provided)

Attachment I: Proof of Accreditation/Designation Instructions

Attachment J: Letter of Support from Non-profit Legal Organization (Service Category 2 only, if no experience

providing legal support) (no template provided)

Attachment K: Board of Directors' Statement Template

Attachment L: Current Board of Directors List (no template provided)

Attachment M: Most Recent Audited Annual Financial Statement (no template provided)

Attachment N: Notice of Intent to Respond Form

Attachment O: Insurance Requirements

Attachment P: Sharing Documents to Public Health Solutions in the Document Vault

4. Basis for Contract Award and Procedures

- A. Proposal Evaluation
- B. Contract Award

<u>Important Note</u>: For a copy of this Request for Proposals, please go to: <u>https://www.healthsolutions.org/get-funding/request-for-proposals/</u>

Basic Information

RFP Release Date	08/19/2020 (REVISED 09/14/2020)			
Proposal Due Date	09/22/2020 <u>10/13/2020</u> , 3pm ET			
Pre-Proposal Conference Webinar	O8/31/2020, 10am-1pm ET Attendance at the Pre-Proposal Conference Webinar is not mandatory; however, those organizations interested in submitting a proposal are <u>strongly</u> urged to attend. If you plan to attend the Pre-Proposal Conference Webinar, please register via the webinar link: https://webinar.ringcentral.com/webinar/register/WN_Sv-k9dvMRyWv2gmfLHHGCA If you have not attended a RingCentral webinar, we encourage you to download and launch the RingCentral application a few minutes in advance of the call. Simply click on the link in the calendar invitation and follow the instructions to launch.			
Anticipated Contract Term	 Contracts will be awarded for a term of one (1) month and three (3) years; with the option of one renewal for up to three years. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DOHMH) reserves the right, prior to contract award, to determine the length of the initial contract term and each option to renew, if any. 			
RFP Contact	Mayna Gipson, Public Health Solu	utions, BITHRFP@healt	hsolutions.org	
	 Total Anticipated Funding Amount: \$6,500,000\$4,875,000 for four (4)three (3) years, \$1,625,000 per year. However, DOHMH reserves the right to increase/decrease the total funding amount depending on funding availability. DOHMH anticipates a milestone based reimbursement in the first six (6) months of the program. Thereafter and for the remainder of the contract, reimbursement to-will occur monthly, upon submission of required reports as proof of achieved service benchmarks. The anticipated funding breakdown is as follows: 			
	Service Category	Number of Awards	Annual Amount	
Anticipated Funding and Payment Structure	Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Women with HIV, including Black and/or Hispanic/Latina cisgender, transgender, non- binary and/or genderqueer women	1	\$300,000	
	Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer	1	\$325,000	
	Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Younger People with HIV (ages 13-29)	1	\$325,000	

		Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Older People with HIV (ages 50 and older)	1	\$375,000	
		Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Men who have Sex with Men with HIV, including Black and/or Hispanic/Latino cisgender, transgender, non- binary, and/or genderqueer MSM	1	\$300,000	
		Total	5	\$1,625,000	
Minimum Contractor	•	Operate a static clinic in the E	Bronx, Brooklyn, Manha	attan, or Queens	
Requirements	•	Provide clinical HIV care and	treatment		
	Proposers <u>must submit</u> the following documents:				
	•	Workplan Template (Attachn	nent A)		
	•	Staffing Plan Template (Attac	hment B)		
	•	Clinic Demographics Table (A	The state of the s	<u>submit via a link to t</u>	<u>the</u>
	form in the CAMS Contracting Portal)				
	Structured Proposal Form (Attachment D)				
	Organizational Chart (Attachment E, no template provided)				
	Twelve (12) Month Line-item Budget (Attachment F)				
	Two (2) Written Letters of Recommendation (Attachment G & H, no template provided)				
Required Documents	Proof of Accreditation/Designation Instructions (Attachment I, no template provided)				
	•	if no experience providing legal support) (Attachment J, no template provided)			
	•	Board of Directors' Statement Template (Attachment K)			
	•	Current Board of Directors Lis	st (Attachment L, <i>no ter</i>	mplate provided) <mark>(ca</mark>	<mark>n</mark>
		elect to share with PHS from the organization's Document Vault in the NYC			
		<u>HHS Accelerator)</u>	er i terri		
	•	 Most Recent Audited Annual Financial Statement (Attachment M, no template provided) (can elect to share with PHS from the organization's Document Vault in the NYC HHS Accelerator) 			
	 Questions regarding this RFP must be submitted via email to the RFP Contact at BITHRFP@healthsolutions.org 				
	 Questions Deadline Date: 09/01/2020, 12pm ET 				
Questions Regarding this RFP	•	Responses to questions from the Pre-Proposal Conference Webinar, as well as questions submitted to the RFP email by the Questions Deadline Date, may be addressed in a supplement to the RFP.			
	•	The Supplement will also include the presentation slides from the Pre-Proposal Conference Webinar, and both will be posted on Public Health Solutions' website, https://www.healthsolutions.org/get-funding/request-for-proposals/			

Notice of Intent to Respond

• The Notice of Intent to Respond form (Attachment K) is not mandatory; however, proposers interested in responding to this RFP are strongly urged to submit the form by the due date so that Public Health Solutions may be better able to plan for the proposal evaluation process. Any information related to this RFP will be emailed to the individual(s) designated as the Proposal Contact Person. The form should be submitted via email no later than <a href="https://pysca.com/py

Proposal Submission Instructions

Submit Proposal to CAMS Contracting Portal

All of the documents listed in the Required Documents section in Basic Information (see page 3) <u>must be submitted</u> to the CAMS Contracting Portal on Public Health Solutions' (PHS) website at https://mer.healthsolutions.org by the proposal due date and time. Individual documents can be uploaded, completed via link to form (Attachment C), and/or elected to be shared via HHS Accelerator (current Board of Directors List and/or most recent Annual Financial Statement). Required submission method for each will be indicated in the portal. You do NOT need to submit a hard-copy or submit via email. Use of the Contracting Portal is REQUIRED. Proposals sent by hard copy or email will NOT be considered as submitted.

The CAMS Contracting Portal https://mer.healthsolutions.org is used by current PHS contractors to report expenditure (eMER) and/or narrative (ePNR) data. The same Contracting Portal will be used for uploading proposals for this RFP. In order to use the Contracting Portal to upload a proposal, you must have a current login.

- If you have been named on a Contractor Contact Verification Form (CCVF) as an official contact
 for an existing contract with PHS CAMS, then you already have a login on the CAMS Contracting
 Portal. If you do not know what your login is, please email RFPloginrequest@healthsolutions.org
- If you have not been named on a CCVF as an official contact for an existing contract, then a new login will need to be created for you. Please email <u>RFPloginrequest@healthsolutions.org</u> to request a login.
- All login request emails should include the following:
 - First and last name of the proposal submitter
 - Email address of proposal submitter
 - Job Title of proposal submitter
 - o Full legal name of the applicant organization
 - EIN of applicant organization
 - o RFP title should be in the subject line of the email

Note that only one individual may initiate and submit the proposal for an organization per RFP.

Please be aware that uploading a proposal will involve multiple files for various representing different required proposal documents. Please allow sufficient time to check that you have included all necessary digital file attachments. Please ensure that you have a working login and familiarize yourself with the CAMS Contracting Portal's Proposal Upload area, at least one week before the proposal submission deadline.

Note that proposals received after the deadline may be disqualified from funding consideration.

It is the responsibility of the submitting organization to ensure delivery of the proposal to Public Health Solutions via the CAMS Contracting Portal by the submission deadline. A confirmation of receipt of the required submission (via upload) will be sent by email. Note that the email confirmation is confirming the delivery and receipt of the proposal submission and is **not** a confirmation that the proposal submission is complete or responsive.

For all other communication (e.g., to submit questions, to submit notice of intent, etc.), please email the RFP contact at BITHRFP@healthsolutions.org

Section 1 - Program Background

The mission of the New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DOHMH) is to protect and promote the health of all New York City (NYC) residents. Central to this mission is addressing health inequities due to racism, sexism, homophobia, transphobia, and poverty in order to achieve racial equity and social justice. The efforts of the DOHMH's Bureau of HIV (BHIV) is also centered on racial equity and social justice in its mission to end HIV transmission, promote the health of all New Yorkers with or vulnerable to HIV, reduce HIV-related inequities, and combat stigma.

During the 2019 State of the Union address, the Trump administration announced the new "Ending the HIV Epidemic: A Plan for America." This is a ten-year initiative, beginning in Fiscal Year 2020, to achieve the important goal of reducing new HIV infections to less than 3,000 per year by 2030. BHIV is a recipient of funding for the Ending the HIV Epidemic (EHE): A Plan for America — Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP) Parts A and B as administered by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA). Funds from this initiative are intended to provide resources to implement effective and innovative strategies, interventions, approaches, and services to reduce new HIV infections in pre-determined jurisdictions across the nation. The EHE plan focuses on four strategies: Pillar One — *diagnose* all people with HIV as early as possible; Pillar Two — *treat* people with HIV rapidly and effectively to reach sustained viral suppression; Pillar Three — *prevent* new HIV transmissions by using proven interventions, including pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) and syringe services programs (SSPs); and Pillar Four — *respond* quickly to potential HIV outbreaks to get needed prevention and treatment services to people who need them.¹ With funds from this initiative, BHIV will focus on EHE Pillars Two and Four, treat and respond, by partnering with clinical agencies throughout NYC to implement effective strategies to reduce HIV transmission and improve HIV care outcomes.

BHIV supports clinical and non-clinical community and hospital medical organizations throughout New York City (NYC) to meet the needs of the 127,287 people with HIV (PWH) and those vulnerable to contracting HIV². Efforts to reduce transmission have resulted in steady declines in new HIV diagnoses. In 2018, 1,917 new HIV diagnoses were reported in NYC, an 11.1% decrease from 2017.³ Mortality rates have also experienced significant declines. HIV-related deaths among PWH declined by 83% between 2003 and 2017, as more sophisticated care and treatment strategies were implemented.⁴ Despite successful efforts to improve HIV outcomes, inequities persist among racial/ethnic, sexual, and gender identities. As such, BHIV has identified priority populations in order to prioritize the provision of tailored, equitable services to bridge gaps in health outcomes among populations that have historically been and are currently being left behind in our progress to ending the HIV epidemic in NYC. These populations include people with HIV (PWH) who identify as Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) and who identify as one of the following: cisgender women; transgender women; non-binary and/or genderqueer individuals; young people, ages 13-29; older adults, ages 50+; or cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer men who have sex with men (MSM).

The impact of institutionalized racism, sexism, classism, homophobia, transphobia and other systems of oppression have contributed to imbalances and inequities along the HIV prevention, care, and treatment

¹ Azar, A. Ending the HIV Epidemic: A Plan for America. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. February 5, 2019.

² HIV Epidemiology Program. *HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018.* New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Ibid.

continuum.⁵ To respond to these inequities, BHIV is launching a new program: Building Equity: Intervening Together for Health (BE InTo Health). This program will select up to five (5) contractors to implement one (1) of five (5) evidence-based interventions that will respond to the unique needs of one (1) priority population. Effective, evidence-based strategies exist that have been shown to improve health outcomes for those most vulnerable and critical in the fight to end the HIV epidemic. The evidence-based interventions proposed in this Request for Proposals (RFP) have been modified to respond to the unique needs of the NYC populations and include strategies that aim to improve engagement and re-engagement in care, initiation of immediate of antiretroviral treatment (iART), coordination of care, and ultimately, HIV outcomes among priority populations. This RFP has grouped the priority populations into five "Service Categories" based on the original design of the evidence-based interventions as well as the formative information collected from NYC stakeholders.

The Service Categories are as follows:

- Service Category 1: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Women with HIV, including Black and/or Hispanic/Latina cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women;
- Service Category 2: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer;
- Service Category 3: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Young People, ages 13-29, with HIV;
- Service Category 4: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Older People, ages 50+, with HIV; and
- Service Category 5: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino Men who have Sex with Men with HIV, including Black and/or Hispanic/Latino cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer MSM

A. Priority Population Needs

The priority populations identified above have unique needs that the evidence-based interventions ("projects") described in this RFP seek to meet.

Black and/or Hispanic/Latina (H/L) Women with HIV, including Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women

Black and H/L women are disproportionately affected by the HIV epidemic in the United States (U.S.), accounting for 75% of new HIV diagnoses among women in 2018.⁶ In NYC, in the same year, Black and H/L women made up 25% of the total population of PWH in the city with Black women accounting for 16%.⁷ In 2018, Black and H/L women also accounted for approximately 90% of new HIV diagnoses among women in NYC – with Black women experiencing a diagnosis rate 3.2 times higher than H/L women and 11 times higher than White, Asian Pacific Islander and multiracial women in 2018.⁸ Of those diagnosed and living with HIV, Black and H/L women often experience worse health outcomes related to the continuum of care with lower rates of engagement and retention in care and viral load suppression (VLS) in comparison to White women.⁹ The disproportionate impact of social determinants of health, including poverty, low health literacy, reduced access to high quality HIV services, stigma among healthcare providers, and racism and other systems of oppression create and exacerbate HIV care continuum health inequities

⁵ Watkins-Hayes, C. (2014). Intersectionality and the sociology of HIV/AIDS: Past, present, and future research directions. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *40*, 431-457.

⁶ Centers for Disease Control. *HIV Surveillance Report, 2018 (Preliminary)*; vol. 30. Published November 2019. Accessed March 10,2020.

⁷ HIV Epidemiology Program.

⁸ HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

⁹ Geter, A., et al. (2018). Trends of racial and ethnic disparities in virologic suppression among women in the HIV Outpatient Study, USA, 2010-2015. *PloS one*, *13*(1).

among Black and H/L women, such as engagement and retention in care, treatment and VLS. 10 11 Interventions to improve outcomes along the HIV care continuum for Black and/or H/L women should include activities that enhance health literacy and self-efficacy in managing their own care; and increase access to social support and supportive services (e.g., child care, access to testing for sexually transmitted infections [STIs], etc.).

Black and/or Hispanic/Latina (H/L) Transgender Women with HIV and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer

Transgender people are one of few groups in 2018 that experienced an increase in new HIV diagnoses in NYC. Between 2014 and 2018 in NYC, 97% of transgender people newly diagnosed with HIV were transgender women, and 90% of transgender women newly diagnosed were Black or H/L.¹² HIV-related outcomes in NYC have been worse for transgender women compared to transgender men; they are less likely to have timely linkage to care after diagnosis and are less likely to achieve VLS after three (3) months of diagnosis. Transgender people were found to have lower rates of VLS (78%) when compared to cisgender men (87%) and women (85%), and transgender women were found to have lower rates of sustained VLS even when established in HIV medical care (48%).¹³ Due to persistent stigma and multifaceted needs, transgender people face significant inequities in HIV-related care as well as other barriers that effect their well-being. A 2015 national survey among transgender people in the U.S. found that almost a quarter of respondents reported that they did not seek health care when needed for fear of mistreatment based on their gender identity. ¹⁴ In addition to inequities in healthcare, transgender people also reported that they experienced higher rates of poverty, resulting in high rates of housing instability or homeless and food insecurity.¹⁵ In this same survey, more than half of respondents reported experiencing harassment or mistreatment when interacting with law enforcement, and one out of ten transgender women reported interacting with law enforcement that assumed they were a sex worker. 16 Together, these realities can result in poorer HIV care and treatment outcomes for transgender women. Interventions to improve outcomes along the HIV care continuum for transgender women should include activities that build social support; enhance health literacy, client autonomy, and client-provider relationships; increase access to job and housing resources; reduce stigma; and provide access to supportive services, including legal support to protect clients' human, civil, and immigration rights.

Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Young People with HIV (YPWH)

Across the U.S., YPWH, ages 13-29, experience disproportionate rates of new HIV infections and have the poorest HIV care continuum outcomes in relation to all other age groups, including lower rates of linkage to care, retention in care, and VLS. ¹⁷ In 2018, of the approximately 7,900 YPWH (ages 13-29) living in NYC, 67% had a suppressed viral load.¹⁸ In addition, in 2018, sustained VLS among YPWH established in HIV medical care in NYC was also lower than all other age groups. 19 New HIV infections disproportionately

¹⁰ Geter Fugerson, A., Sutton, M. Y., & Hubbard McCree, D. (2019). Social and Structural Determinants of HIV Treatment and Care Among Hispanic Women and Latinas Living with HIV Infection in the United States: A Qualitative Review: 2008-2018. Health equity, 3(1), 581-587. https://doi.org/10.1089/heq.2019.0039

¹¹ Geter, A., Sutton, M. Y., & Hubbard McCree, D. (2018), Social and structural determinants of HIV treatment and care among black women living with HIV infection: a systematic review: 2005–2016. AIDS care, 30(4), 409-416.

¹² HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Among People Identified as Transgender in New York City, 2014-2018.

https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/doh/downloads/pdf/dires/hiv-in-transgender-persons.pdf. Published December 2019.

¹³ HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2017. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

¹⁴ James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. (2016). The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality.

¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Centers for Disease Control. HIV Surveillance – Adolescents and Young Adults. Presentation. Accessed March 20,2020.

¹⁸ HIV Epidemiology Program

¹⁹ HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

affect young Black and H/L MSM in NYC. In 2018, there were more new HIV diagnoses among young Black men than any other race/ethnicity followed by young H/L men. The number of new HIV diagnoses among men ages 13 to 29 years with MSM exposure was consistently higher than other transmission categories during 2014-2018. ²⁰ Among young women in NYC, in 2018, there higher rates of new HIV diagnoses among young Black women than any other race/ethnicity followed by young H/L women. ²¹ Enhancing engagement with Black and/or H/L YPWH is key to improving HIV health outcomes among this population. Black and/or H/L YPWH experience challenges such as low health seeking behaviors, unstable housing and frequent housing transition, stigma, and discomfort with providers. These barriers impact linkage, engagement, and retention in care among Black and/or H/L YPWH, which ultimately results in poor HIV health outcomes. ²² Interventions seeking to improve engagement and retention in care, medication adherence, and VLS among Black and/or H/L YPWH should facilitate frequent and appropriate interactions with Black and/or H/L YPWH and their care team and include activities to improve social support networks among Black and/or H/L YPWH and increase access to supportive services.

Black and Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Older People with HIV (OPWH)

As advancements in treatment and care have enabled PWH to live healthier and longer lives, OPWH (ages 50 years and above) are a growing demographic of PWH across the U.S. This is no more evident than in NYC, where OPWH accounted for 58% of the total population of PWH in 2018.²³ In NYC, OPWH achieved the highest rates of viral suppression compared to younger subgroups; however, racial and ethnic disparities among new diagnoses and concurrent AIDS diagnoses among OPWH must be addressed. In 2018, among all people 50 years and above, Black people had higher rates of HIV diagnoses than any other race or ethnicity. The proportion of concurrent HIV/AIDS diagnoses was also higher among Black people (35%) and H/L people (31%) ages 50 years and above than among White people (29%) and Asian Pacific Island people (23%).²⁴ Furthermore, death rates among Native American, Multiracial and Black PWH ages 50 years and above were higher than rates for PWH 50 years and above of other race and ethnicities. 25 Aging with HIV comes with unique challenges. While OPWH tend to have better HIV care outcomes when compared to other age groups, they must deal with the effects of aging, including comorbidities, polypharmacy, social isolation, and depression.²⁶ Consequently, care can become increasingly specialized and fragmented for OPWH, and the need for greater care coordination and management is critical to ensure comprehensive healthcare is received. Reductions in social supports, mobility, and other forms of physical and cognitive function; and increasing isolation, due to the loss of friends and partners can also impact morbidity, mortality, and the utilization of services among OPWH, which in turn can jeopardize HIV-related outcomes.²⁷ Health outcomes among Black and/or H/L OPWH could be improved and protected through screening, addressing, and referring for common conditions and unmet needs associated with aging; multidisciplinary care coordination; social and physical activities; and frequent communication with HIV care teams.

²⁰ HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

²¹ HIV Epidemiology Program. *HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018.* New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

²² Philbin, M. M., Tanner, A. E., DuVal, A., Ellen, J. M., Xu, J., Kapogiannis, B., ... & Adolescent Trials Network for HIV/AIDS Interventions. (2014). Factors affecting linkage to care and engagement in care for newly diagnosed HIV-positive adolescents within fifteen adolescent medicine clinics in the United States. *AIDS and Behavior*, 18(8), 1501-1510.

 $^{^{23}\,\}mathrm{HIV}$ Epidemiology Program.

 $^{^{24}\,\}mathrm{HIV}$ Epidemiology Program.

²⁵ HIV Epidemiology Program.

²⁶ Greene, M., Covinsky, K. E., et al. (2015). Geriatric syndromes in older HIV-infected adults. *Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes* (1999), 69(2), 161.

²⁷ Ibid.

Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Men who have Sex with Men (MSM) with HIV, including Black and/or (H/L) cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer MSM

Black and H/L MSM are disproportionately affected by the HIV epidemic in the U.S.²⁸ In 2018, Black and H/L MSM living in NYC accounted for nearly 30% of the total population of PWH.²⁹ These populations also experience higher rates of new HIV diagnoses in comparison to other groups. Black men were diagnosed at rates five (5) times higher than rates among White, Asian Pacific Islander and Native American men; and H/L men were diagnosed at rates over three (3) times higher.³⁰ The impact of racism, stigma, discrimination, unemployment, poverty, unstable housing, and distrust in the medical system and providers create challenges for Black and/or H/L MSM with HIV and their HIV providers to address poor health outcomes along the HIV care continuum. ³¹ In order to overcome challenges to care among Black and/or H/L MSM with HIV, interventions should include activities that increase communication with HIV care providers, strengthen the role of social supports in HIV care, and develop tailored care plans to address the comprehensive needs of Black and H/L MSM with HIV.

B. Service Category Descriptions

BE InTo Health is designed for clinical agencies that provide HIV primary care and treatment to priority populations that operate out of a static clinic in the Bronx, Queens, Manhattan, or Brooklyn. DOHMH seeks contractors that have experience providing HIV care and treatment services and aim to expand the capacity of their agency to provide services to members of the identified priority populations. This is a new funding opportunity and does not replace any current BHIV funding opportunities. The selected contractors must provide HIV primary care and submit proof of **one** (1) of the following accreditations:

- 1. Article 28 (https://www.health.ny.gov/facilities/hospital/regulations/)
- 2. AIDS Clinical Trials Unit (https://www.niaid.nih.gov/research/aids-clinical-trials-group)
- 3. Federal Qualified Health Center (FQHC) (https://www.hrsa.gov/opa/eligibility-and-registration/health-centers/fqhc/index.html)
- 4. FQHC-Look Alike (https://www.hrsa.gov/opa/eligibility-and-registration/health-centers/fqhc-look-alikes/index.html)
- New York State Patient-Centered Medical Homes
 (https://www.health.ny.gov/technology/nys_pcmh/)
- 6. Joint Commission Accreditation (https://www.jointcommission.org/en/accreditation-and-certification/)
- 7. Designated AIDS Center (https://profiles.health.ny.gov/hospital/designated center/AIDS+Center)

The goals of the BE InTo Health program are to:

- Improve linkage to HIV medical care among the priority populations.
- Improve iART among the priority populations.
- Improve engagement and re-engagement in HIV care among the priority populations.
- Improve retention in HIV care among the priority populations.

²⁸ Centers for Disease Control. *HIV Surveillance Report, 2018 (Preliminary)*; vol. 30. Published November 2019. Accessed March 10,2020.

²⁹ HIV Epidemiology Program.

³⁰ HIV Epidemiology Program. HIV Surveillance Annual Report, 2018. New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

³¹ Remien, R. H., Bauman, L. J., Mantell, J., Tsoi, B., Lopez-Rios, J., Chhabra, R., ... & Cutler, B. (2015). Barriers and facilitators to engagement of vulnerable populations in HIV primary care in New York City. *Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes* (1999), 69(0 1), S16.

- Improve VLS among the priority populations.
- Strengthen the capacity of HIV clinics to provide tailored services to priority populations.

Based on formative work, including literature reviews and discussions with key stakeholders in clinical and community agencies throughout NYC, BHIV has identified five (5) evidence-based interventions ("projects") that are tailored to improve outcomes along the HIV care continuum for each identified priority population. Each evidence-based intervention is detailed in the following "Service Category Descriptions" for the relevant priority population ("Service Category").

Service Category 1: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina (H/L) Women with HIV, including Black and/or (H/L) cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women

DOHMH is seeking one (1) clinic providing HIV primary care to implement an evidence-based intervention ("project") entitled: Enhanced Patient Navigation for HIV-Positive Women of Color with HIV 32. This project was adapted from the HRSA Special Projects of National Significance (SPNS) Program, and has proven to improve linkage, engagement and/or re-engagement, and retention in care among Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women with HIV. Activities related to this project would include linking eligible clients to medical care; linkage to comprehensive sexual health care including STI and hepatitis C screening and care; providing iART (i.e., initiation of ART on the same-day or within 96 hours) for all eligible individuals³³ newly or previously diagnosed with HIV; using principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to assess clients' barriers to care and develop individualized care plans with the clients; conducting individual in-person and/or virtual structured sessions on health education topics (e.g., HIV transmission and life cycle of HIV, understanding lab values, disclosure and stigma, mental health, intimate partner violence); supporting clients in obtaining referrals for needed services (e.g., transportation, housing, etc.); offering accompaniment to internal and external appointments, and hosting group health education sessions. The intervention focuses on providing clients with enhanced services in addition to the clinic's existing case management standard of care in order to build clients' patient trust; meet clients' priorities first (i.e., putting the clients' priorities ahead of service provider priorities); increase clients' health literacy; and strengthen clients' HIV knowledge, health beliefs, and self-efficacy in managing their care. In order to meet the needs of the priority population in this service category, the original intervention has been adapted to also include in-person and/or virtual group health education sessions to enhance social support for enrolled clients.

Table 1. Service Category 1: Black and/or H/L Women with HIV, including cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women Project Model

Resources	Activities	Outcomes
BE InTo Health Funding	Project Start-up	Project Indicators
- Project Staff	- Hire Staff	- Number of clients linked to HIV medical
- Project Materials	- Complete DOHMH-identified trainings	care
.,		- Number of clients receiving iART
DOHMH Technical Assistance	Project Outreach and Recruitment	- Number of clients screened for STIs and
- Project/contract		hepatitis C
management support	Project Implementation	- Number of clients recruited
- Implementation support	- Clients linked to HIV medical care	- Number of clients enrolled

³² Enhance Patient Navigation for HIV-Positive Women of Color. TargetHIV. https://nextlevel.targethiv.org/deii/navigators.

³³ Individuals eligible for iART include those with reactive point-of-care HIV test result, or confirmed HIV diagnosis, or suspected acute HIV infection, or known HIV infection; and no prior ART (i.e., treatment naive) or limited prior use of antiretroviral medications, and no medical conditions or opportunistic infections that require deferral of rapid ART initiation, including suspected cryptococcal or tuberculous meningitis. https://www.hivguidelines.org/antiretroviral-therapy/when-to-start-plus-rapid-start/#tab_4

- Protocol guidance
- Reporting guidance
- Health Education Curriculum guidance
- Required Trainings
- Continuous Quality Improvement
- Project monitoring support from TA Specialists
- Clients provided iART
- Clients provided annual STI and hepatitis C screening
- Clients enrolled in project
- Creation of individualized care plans
- Weekly/Bi-weekly individual structured sessions on health education topics
- Weekly/Bi-weekly check-ins to provide enhanced client navigation (e.g., appointment scheduling, transportation assistance, scheduling referral appointments, accompaniment to referral and support services, assistance completing paperwork, etc.)
- Review/update care plan every three months
- Monthly group health educational sessions
- Assessment of individualized care plans every six months and transition to standard of care case management (when appropriate)
- Monthly case conferencing among project staff to review care plans and needs of enrolled clients
- Specific evaluation activities to measure achievement of project outcomes

Project Quality Management Activities

- Staff Development and Support
- Ongoing monitoring, evaluation and TA participation

- Number of individualized care plans
- Number of individual structured sessions on health education topics
- Number and type of referrals made to support services
- Number and type of referrals to support services completed
- Number of group health education sessions conducted
- Number of clients completing group health education sessions
- Number of clients who are transitioned into standard of care patient navigation

Project Outcomes

- Increase in % of clients newly diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients previously diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients re-engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients retained in care
- Increase in % of clients achieving VLS
- Increase in % of clients adherent to HIV medication
- Increase in % of clients' HIV knowledge, health beliefs, and self-efficacy in managing their own care
- Integration of project into clinic

Project Objectives

The objectives of this project are as follows:

- 1. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women with HIV linked to medical care;
- Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women, newly and previously diagnosed, who are engaged in care (having more than two HIV medical care visits in a 12-month period);
- Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women who are re-engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits after a lapse of at least nine [9] months [or six months if not virally suppressed] with no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period);
- Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women who are retained in care (at least two [2] medical care visits at least three [3] months apart in a 12-month period);
- 5. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women who are virally suppressed (<200 copies/ml viral load in a 12-month period);
- 6. Increase in knowledge of HIV, health beliefs, and self-efficacy in managing their own care among enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women with HIV;

7. Increase capacity of clinic to improve HIV care continuum outcomes among Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women with HIV.

Service Category 2: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina (H/L) Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer

DOHMH is seeking one (1) clinic providing HIV primary care to implement an evidence-based intervention ("project") entitled: *Transgender Women Engagement and Entry to Care Project (T.W.E.E.T.)* ³⁴. This project was developed through the HRSA SPNS Program and has proven to increase linkage, engagement, and retention in care among Black and/or H/L transgender women with HIV through the provision of peerled health education sessions aimed at improving health literacy and linkage to HIV medical care as well as support services, with an emphasis on legal assistance. Activities of this project include utilizing trauma-informed or trauma-responsive approaches to conduct outreach in non-traditional venues; link clients to HIV medical care; provide comprehensive sexual health care including STI and hepatitis C screening and care; provide iART (i.e., initiation of ART on the same-day or within 96 hours) for all eligible individuals²⁹ newly or previously diagnosed with HIV; host in-person and/or virtual group health educational sessions; maintain and promote robust referral network to link clients to support services (e.g., legal assistance, housing, and food and nutrition services).

Table 2. Service Category 2: Black and/or H/L Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer Project Model

Resources Activities Outputs		
BE InTo Health Funding	Project Start-up	Project Indicators
- Project Staff	- Hire Staff	- Number of clients linked to HIV medical
- Project Materials	- Complete DOHMH-identified trainings	care
		- Number of clients receiving iART
	Project Outreach and Recruitment	- Number of clients screened for STIs and
DOHMH Technical	- Outreach in non-traditional settings (e.g.,	hepatitis C
Assistance	nightclubs)	- Number of clients recruited
- Project/Contract	- Clients referred to group health	- Number of clients enrolled
Management Support	educational sessions	- Number of needs assessment conducted
- Implementation Support	- Clients enrolled after attending two	- Number and type of referrals made to
- Protocols Guidance	educational sessions	non-legal support services
- Reporting Guidance		- Number and type of referrals to non-legal
- Curriculum Guidance	Project Implementation	support services completed
- Required Trainings	- Clients linked to HIV medical care	- Number of and type of legal support
- Continuous Quality	- Clients provided iART	service referrals made
Improvement	- Clients provided annual STI and hepatitis C	- Number and type of legal support
- Project Monitoring	screening	referrals completed
Support from TA	- Clients enrolled in project	- Number of Peer Leaders trained
Specialists	- Weekly group health educational sessions	- Number of Peer-led educational sessions
	- Train Peer Leaders	conducted
	- Peer Leaders assist with outreach and	- Number of clients completing group
	facilitate health education sessions	health education sessions
	- Monthly needs assessments conducted,	
	and appropriate referrals made to legal	Project Outcomes
	support and other support services (e.g.,	- Increase in % of clients newly diagnosed
	food and nutrition, mental health, housing,	engaged in care
	etc.) based on identified needs	- Increase in % of clients previously
	- Specific evaluation activities to measure	diagnosed engaged in care
	achievement of project outcomes	- Increase in % of clients re-engaged in care
		- Increase in % of clients retained in care

³⁴ Transgender Women Engagement and Entry To (T.W.E.E.T.) Care Project. TargetHIV. https://targethiv.org/sites/default/files/supporting-files/SPNS_CHN-TWEETCare_2018.pdf

Quality Management Activities	- Increase in % of clients achieving VLS
- Staff development and support	- Increase in % of clients' knowledge of HIV,
- Ongoing monitoring, evaluation and TA	health beliefs, and self-efficacy in
participation	managing their own care
	- Decrease in % of clients' with unmet need
	for legal assistance and support services
	- Integration of project model into clinic

Project Objectives

The objectives of this project are as follows:

- 1. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer with HIV linked to medical care;
- 2. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer, newly and previously diagnosed, engaged in HIV care (having two or more HIV medical care visits in a 12-month period);
- Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as
 non-binary or genderqueer re-engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits after
 a lapse of at least nine [9] months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care
 visit in a 12-month period);
- 4. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer retained in care (at least two HIV medical care visits at least three [3] months apart in a 12-month period);
- Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer engaged in care who are virally suppressed (<200 copies/ml viral load in a 12-month period);
- 6. Increase knowledge of HIV, health beliefs, and self-efficacy to manage their own care among enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer;
- 7. Decrease percentage of clients with unmet needs for legal access to legal assistance and supportive services among enrolled Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer
- 8. Increase capacity of clinic to improve HIV care continuum outcomes among Black and/or H/L transgender women with HIV and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer.

Service Category 3: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Younger People with HIV (YPWH)

DOHMH is seeking one (1) clinic providing HIV primary care to implement an evidence-based intervention ("project") entitled: <u>F-VOLUTION</u> ³⁵. This project was developed through the HRSA SPNS Program and has proven to increase VLS, medical visits kept, and communication between case management among Black and/or H/L YPWH (i.e., younger people ages 13-29). The project entails utilizing trauma-informed or trauma-responsive approaches to provide linkage to HIV medical care; linkage to comprehensive sexual health care including STI and hepatitis C screening and care; and iART (i.e., initiation of ART on the sameday or within 96 hours) for all eligible individuals²⁹ newly or previously diagnosed with HIV; develop and implement a two-way text messaging system (e.g., <u>CareSignal</u>) that includes regular communication between case management and Black and/or H/L YPWH clients; deliver tailored case management services, and psychosocial support; and conduct multidisciplinary case conferencing with the clinic care team to review and address the needs of Black and/or H/L YPWH. The two-way text messaging system (to

³⁵ E-VOLUTION. TargetHIV. https://targethiv.org/sites/default/files/supporting-files/spns-smi-evolution-manual-508.pdf.

be procured by the awardee) should provide daily medication reminders, weekly mood check-ins, appointment reminders, and monthly social service needs assessments. The E-VOLUTION project has been adapted for the NYC population to include in-person and/or virtual psychosocial support activities such as individual psychosocial support (counseling) and group psychosocial sessions.

Table 3. Service Category 3: Black and/or H/L YPWH Project Model

Project Objectives

The objectives of this project are as follows:

- 1. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH linked to medical care;
- 2. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH, newly and previously diagnosed, who are engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits in a 12-month period);

- 3. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH re-engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits after a lapse of at least nine [9] months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period);
- 4. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH who are retained in care (two HIV medical care visits at least three [3] months apart in a 12-month period)
- 5. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH who are virally suppressed (<200 copies/ml viral load in a 12-month period);
- 6. Increase in kept medical appointments among enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH;
- 7. Improved communication with case management among enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH;
- 8. Decrease percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L YPWH with unmet needs for support services;
- 9. Increase capacity of clinic to improve HIV care continuum outcomes among Black and/or H/L YPWH.

Service Category 4: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Older People with HIV (OPWH)

DOHMH is seeking one (1) clinic providing HIV primary care to implement an evidence-informed intervention ("project") that has been adapted from University of California San Francisco's Golden Compass Program. The Golden Compass Program is a multidisciplinary care coordination model that integrates care across several medical practices including, but not limited to, cardiovascular, neurological, and geriatric disciplines.³⁶ BHIV has adapted the Golden Compass Program model to fit the needs of Black and/or H/L OPWH living in NYC by adding a component of social and physical activities. The project will ensure multidisciplinary clinical and non-clinical needs are assessed and addressed. Activities of this project include utilizing trauma-informed or trauma-responsive approaches to: provide linkage to HIV medical care; linkage to comprehensive sexual health care including STI and hepatitis C screening and care; and iART (i.e., initiation of ART on the same-day or within 96 hours) for all eligible individuals²⁹ newly or previously diagnosed with HIV; conduct screening for common aging healthcare needs of Black and/or H/L OPWH; create individualized care plans for enrolled clients, including referrals to specialty care; offer care coordination and home visits; utilize telehealth to engage enrolled client; conduct multidisciplinary case conferencing; and facilitate in-person and/or virtual physical fitness classes (e.g. Zumba, yoga), inperson and/or virtual support groups, or other social events and activities. The recommended screenings for common aging health needs of Black and H/L OPWH include: Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MOCA), Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9), Katz Index in Activities of Daily Living (ADLs), a medication review, and a fall assessment.

Table 4. Service Category 4: Black and/or H/L OPWH Project Model

Inputs	Activities	Outcomes
BE InTo Health Funding	Project Start-up	Project Indicators
- Project Staff	- Hire Staff	- Number of clients linked to HIV medical care
- Project Materials	- Complete DOHMH-identified	- Number of clients receiving iART
	Trainings	- Number of clients screened for STIs and hepatitis
DOHMH Technical Assistance		С
- Project/Contract Management	Project Outreach and Recruitment	- Number of clients recruited
Support		- Number of clients enrolled
- Implementation Support	Project Implementation	- Number and type of screening tools completed
- Protocols Guidance	- Clients linked to HIV medical care	- Number of care plans completed
- Reporting Guidance	- Clients provided iART	- Number of telehealth visits completed

³⁶ Greene, M. L., Tan, J. Y., Weiser, S. D., Christopoulos, K., Shiels, M., O'Hollaren, A., ... & Gandhi, M. (2018). Patient and provider perceptions of a comprehensive care program for HIV-positive adults over 50 years of age: The formation of the Golden Compass HIV and aging care program in San Francisco. *PloS one*, *13*(12).

- Curriculum Guidance
- Required Trainings
- Continuous Quality Improvement
- Project Monitoring Support from TA Specialists
- Clients provided annual STI and hepatitis C screening
- Clients enrolled in project
- Bi-annual screening and creation of care plans (e.g., MOCA, PHQ-9, ADL, a medication review, a fall assessment)
- Monthly case management and coordination (e.g., medical and nonmedical referrals, on-site or virtual client follow-up)
- Monthly multidisciplinary case conferencing
- Monthly client-centered physical and social activities
- Specific evaluation activities to measure achievement of project outcomes

Quality Management Activities

- Staff Development and Support
- Ongoing Monitoring, Evaluation and TA Participation

- Number of home visits completed
- Number and type of referrals made
- Number and type of referrals completed
- Number of case conferences conducted
- Number of physical activities performed
- Number of clients attending physical activities
- Number of social activities conducted
- Number of clients attending social activities

Project Outcomes

- Increase in % of clients newly diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients previously diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients re-engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients retained in care
- Increase in % of clients achieving VLS
- Increase screening for OPWH-specific needs
- Increase in successful referrals
- Decrease in rates of depressive symptoms among clients (measured on a validated depression scale)
- Increase quality of life among clients (measured on a validated quality of life scale)
- Increase in % of clients who attend regular physical activities
- Increase in % of clients who are socially active
- Integration of multidisciplinary care coordination intervention for Black and/or H/L OPWH

Project Objectives

The objectives of this project are as follows:

- 1. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH linked to medical care;
- 2. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH, newly and previously diagnosed, who are engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits in a 12-month period);
- 3. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH re-engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits after a lapse of at least nine [9] months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period);
- 4. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH who are retained in care (two HIV medical visits at least three [3] months in a calendar year)
- 5. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH who are virally suppressed (<200 copies/ml viral load in a 12-month period);
- 6. Increase screening of common aging-related healthcare needs among enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH;
- 7. Increase successful referrals to address enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH-specific needs;
- 8. Decrease rates of depressive symptoms (measured on a validated depression scale) among enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH;
- 9. Increase in quality of life (measured on a validated quality of life scale) among enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH;
- 10. Increase physical and social activities among enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH;

11. Increase capacity of clinic to improve HIV care continuum outcomes among enrolled Black and/or H/L OPWH.

Service Category 5: Black and/or Hispanic/Latino (H/L) Men who have Sex with Men (MSM) with HIV, including Black and/or (H/L) cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer

DOHMH is seeking one (1) clinic providing HIV primary care to implement an evidence-informed intervention adapted from the *Project nGage* intervention ("project"). This project is a social network support project that harnesses naturally existing supportive relationships among Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM with HIV to improve a client's HIV health outcomes.³⁷ This project has been proven to significantly improve retention in care and medication adherence among eligible clients with HIV. The project entails utilizing trauma-informed or traumaresponsive approaches to map a client's social network (i.e., a social worker makes a social network diagram) to assess the optimal social network member for participation in the project as a "Support Confidant" (SC). Then, the identified SC and client work with a social worker to identify the client's challenges to care and develop a care and support plan to overcome the identified challenges. Throughout the project, the SC and client are engaged by a social worker to ensure the success of the care and support plan. This project has been adapted for Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM with HIV living in NYC with the inclusion of in-person and/or virtual psychosocial support groups. In addition, other project activities include linkage to HIV medical care; linkage to comprehensive sexual health care including STI and hepatitis C screening and care; iART (i.e., initiation of ART on the same-day or within 96 hours) for all eligible individuals²⁹ newly or previously diagnosed with HIV, case management, and in-person and/or virtual individual and group psychosocial support group sessions.

Table 5. Service Category 5: Black and/or H/L MSM with HIV, including cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer Project Model

Inputs	Activities	Outputs
BE InTo Health Funding	Project Start-up	Project Indicators
- Project Staff	- Hire Staff	- Number of clients linked to HIV medical care
- Project Materials	- Complete DOHMH-identified	- Number of clients receiving iART
	trainings	- Number of clients screened for STIs and
DOHMH Technical Assistance		hepatitis C
- Project/Contract	Project Outreach and Recruitment	- Number of clients recruited
Management Support		- Number of clients enrolled
- Implementation Support	Project Implementation	- Number of social network
- Protocols Guidance	- Clients linked to HIV medical care	diagrams/sociograms completed
- Reporting Guidance	- Clients provided iART	- Number of Support Confidants enrolled
- Curriculum Guidance	- Clients provided annual STI and	- Number of 90-minute orientation meetings
- Required Trainings	hepatitis C screening	held
- Continuous Quality	- Clients enrolled in project	- Number of care and support plans made
Improvement	- Complete social network	- Number of follow-up calls completed
- Project Monitoring Support	diagram/sociogram	- Number of case management sessions
from TA Specialists	- Enroll selected Support Confidants	- Number and type of referrals made
	- Conduct 90-minute orientation	- Number and type of referrals completed
	meeting with client and Support	- Client-reported ART adherence
	Confidant	- Number of individual psychosocial support
	- Develop care and support plans	sessions conducted

³⁷ Bouris, A., Voisin, D., Pilloton, M., Flatt, N., Eavou, R., Hampton, K., ... & Schneider, J. A. (2013). Project nGage: Network supported HIV care engagement for younger black men who have sex with men and transgender persons. *Journal of AIDS & clinical research*, 4.

RFP: Building Equity: Intervening Together for Health

- Monthly case management sessions to assess needs and make referrals for supportive services
- Conduct phone calls to check-in on care and support plans
- Individual psychosocial support sessions
- Psychosocial support group sessions
- Specific evaluation activities to measure achievement of project outcomes

Quality Management Activities

- Staff development and support
- Ongoing monitoring, evaluation and TA participation

- Number of group psychosocial support sessions conducted
- Number of attendees at group psychosocial support sessions

Project Outcomes

- Increase in % of clients newly diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients previously diagnosed engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients re-engaged in care
- Increase in % of clients retained in care
- Increase in % of clients achieving VLS
- Increase in % of clients adherent to HIV medication
- Decrease in rates of stigma among clients (measured on a validated stigma scale)
- Increase in rates of received social support
- Integration of project into clinic

Project Objectives

The objectives of this project are as follows:

- 1. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM linked to medical care;
- 2. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM, newly and previously diagnosed, who are engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits in a 12-month period);
- 3. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM re-engaged in care (having two or more HIV medical care visits after a lapse of at least nine [9] months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period);
- 4. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM who are retained in care (two HIV medical care visits at least three [3] months apart in a 12-month period)
- 5. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM who are virally suppressed (<200 copies/ml viral load in a 12-month period);
- 6. Increase percentage of enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM who are adherent to their HIV medication;
- 7. Decrease in rates of stigma among enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM (measured on a validated stigma scale);
- 8. Increase in rates of received social support among enrolled Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM;
- 9. Increase capacity of clinic to improve HIV care continuum outcomes among Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer MSM with HIV.

C. DOHMH Technical Assistance (TA)

DOHMH's BHIV's Clinical Operations and Technical Assistance (COTA) program will provide regular TA to awarded contractors. TA includes ongoing project and contract management and support, and the provision of quality improvement project assistance. COTA will provide tailored TA to awarded contractors that may include mentoring, consultation, practical demonstration, skills building, information sharing, capacity building, and resource development. Upon award, COTA will convene weekly conference calls

with awarded contractors. As the project matures, these calls will transition to a monthly basis. In addition, COTA will conduct quarterly site visits to awarded contractors. COTA will also offer support to each awarded contractor to develop their staff training plan. COTA will provide oversight to ensure all awarded contractors are meeting contract deliverables on-time and spending down awarded funds appropriately and timely. COTA will also provide on-going monitoring of all required reporting from awarded contractors to ensure comprehensive evaluations of the projects can be conducted.

COVID-19 Statement: Due to the ongoing COVID 19 pandemic, to ensure safety of all program staff and enrolled clients, proposals can include the use of tele-health or other virtual activities in place of in-person activities. Proposers that include virtual activities must include sufficient detail on the platforms, equipment, and technologies to be used to implement tele-health or virtual activities.

<u>Section 2 – Project Expectations and Proposal Instructions</u>

DOHMH intends to fund five (5) clinical agencies providing HIV primary care. One application per proposer can be submitted per service category, for a maximum of two service categories per proposer. Only one (1) service category will be awarded per proposer. (e.g. an organization may want to apply for two services categories. The agency can apply for up to two service categories; however, they will only be awarded for one service category and will receive only one award.

Proposers that operate more than one static clinic may only operate the proposed program out of one of their sites – not multiple clinics.

A. Service Category Experience (25 points)

1. Project Expectations:

The Contractor should:

- i. Currently serve a HIV caseload that is comprised of a high proportion of PWH from the priority population of the service category they are applying for. Has experience meeting the needs of clients from the priority population of the service category they are applying for. Priority will be given to the five proposers per service category who currently serve the highest HIV client caseload that is comprised of PWH from the priority population of the service category they are applying for compared to other proposals.
- **ii.** Currently serve PWH who face systemic barriers and challenges to achieve VLS. Has experience providing services to intervene on systemic barriers and challenges to improve VLS. The five proposers with the lowest proportions of clients with achieved VLS (i.e., <200 copies/ml) compared to other proposals will be given priority.
- **iii.** Currently serve a HIV caseload that is comprised of PWH who reside in NYC zip codes with the highest levels of food insecurity and poverty and lowest levels of education. *Priority will be given to the five proposers per service category that currently serve a higher number of PWH from NYC zip codes with the highest levels of food insecurity and poverty and the lowest levels of education, compared to other proposals. These zip codes are listed in Table 6 below.*
- iv. Currently serve PWH clients who face challenges in paying for services and are ineligible for public health insurance (i.e., Medicaid). The five proposers per service category with higher levels of uncompensated care (i.e., health care or services provided by hospitals or health care providers that do not get reimbursed) at the static clinic location where services will be provided, compared to other proposals will be given priority.
- **v.** Currently experiencing low provider to client ratios. The five proposers per service category with lower provider to client ratios compared to other proposals will be given priority.

Table 6. NYC Zip Codes and Neighborhood with the Highest Levels of Food Insecurity and Poverty and Lowest Levels of Education

Zip Code	Neighborhood	Borough
10002	Lower East Side	Manhattan
10029	East Harlem	Manhattan
10032	Inwood and Washington Heights	Manhattan
10034	Inwood and Washington Heights	Manhattan
10035	East Harlem	Manhattan
10039	Central Harlem	Manhattan
10451	High Bridge and Morrisania	Bronx
10452	High Bridge and Morrisania	Bronx
10453	Central Bronx	Bronx
10454	Hunts Point and Mott Haven	Bronx
10455	Hunts Point and Mott Haven	Bronx
10456	Hunts Point and Mott Haven	Bronx
10457	Central Bronx	Bronx
10458	Bronx Park and Fordham	Bronx
10459	Hunts Point and Mott Haven	Bronx
10460	Central Bronx	Bronx
10467	Bronx Park and Fordham	Bronx
10468	Bronx Park and Fordham	Bronx
10472	Southeast Bronx	Bronx
10474	Hunts Point and Mott Haven	Bronx
11206	Bushwick and Williamsburg	Brooklyn
11207	East New York and New Lots	Brooklyn
11212	Central Brooklyn	Brooklyn
11213	Central Brooklyn	Brooklyn
11219	Borough Park	Brooklyn
11220	Sunset Park	Brooklyn
11221	Bushwick and Williamsburg	Brooklyn
11224	Southern Brooklyn	Brooklyn
11233	Central Brooklyn	Brooklyn
11237	Bushwick and Williamsburg	Brooklyn
11368	West Queens	Queens
11691	Rockaways	Queens

2. Proposal Instructions:

- i. Complete the relevant section of the Structured Proposal Form Structured Proposal Form (See Attachment D).
- ii. Complete the Clinic Demographics Table (See Attachment C).
- **iii.** Attach proof of one (1) of the following accreditations/designations (See Attachment I):
 - 1. Article 28 Clinic
 - 2. AIDS Clinical Trials Unit
 - 3. Federal Qualified Health Center (FQHC)
 - 4. FQHC-Look Alike
 - 5. New York State Patient-Centered Medical Homes
 - 6. Joint Commission Accreditation
 - 7. Designated AIDS Center

3. Evaluation:

i. The Service Category Experience section is worth 25 points. Five (5) of the 25 points available in this section will be assigned to proposers that meet priority preferences indicated above: currently serve the highest HIV client caseload that is comprised of PWH from the priority population of the service category; have the lowest proportions of clients with achieved VLS; currently serve a higher number of PWH from NYC zip codes with the highest levels of food insecurity and poverty and the lowest levels of education; have higher levels of uncompensated care (total amount billed and not reimbursed for patients without private insurance); and have lower provider to client ratios. This section will be evaluated based on the extent to which the proposer demonstrates relevant experience based on the criteria listed in this section.

B. Project Design and Requirements (30 points)

1. Project Expectations:

The Contractor should:

- i. Deliver all services in alignment with the Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services standards, considering low health literacy and ensuring services and materials are available in Spanish (required) and other languages as needed;
- **ii.** Submit quarterly outreach and client recruitment plans and reports for the purposes of monitoring and provision of technical assistance, as needed;
- **iii.** Ensure that the proposed activities will meet the objectives of the chosen Service Category;
- iv. Provide linkage to HIV medical care <u>(attending a HIV medical visit including CD4/VL testing within 30 days of HIV diagnosis)</u> and iART for eligible individuals newly and previously diagnosed with HIV;
- **v.** Provide comprehensive sexual health care, including STI and hepatitis C screening and care for PWH clients, in alignment with clinical best practices.
- vi. In addition, specific requirements for each Service Category are outlined in Table 7.

Table 7. Specific Requirements for each Service Category

Service Category	Specific Requirements	
Service Category 1:	In Service Category 1, the Contractor will:	
Black and/or	 Enroll at least 50 clients who identify as Black and/or H/L 	
Hispanic/Latina	cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women	
Women with HIV,	(ages 18 and older) and are:	
including Black	a. newly diagnosed with HIV, or	
and/or	b. previously diagnosed with HIV and determined to be out	
Hispanic/Latina	of care (i.e., lapse of at least nine months [six months if	
cisgender,	not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a	
transgender, non-	12-month period), or	
binary and/or	c. previously diagnosed with HIV and not virally suppressed,	
genderqueer	or	
women	d. diagnosed with HIV and identified by project staff as	
	experiencing psychosocial barriers or challenges (e.g.	

food insecurity, housing difficulty, substance use, mental illness, intimate partner violence, etc.).

- 2. Use principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to assess clients' barriers to care and develop individualized care plans with the clients.
- 3. Conduct weekly/biweekly individual structured sessions on health education topics.
- Conduct weekly/biweekly check-ins to provide enhanced client navigation, including appointment scheduling, transportation assistance, accompaniment to referral and support services, assistance completing paperwork, health education, and coaching.
- 5. Develop and submit the evidence informed, group health education curriculum for review and approval by DOHMH. Review and approvals will be conducted by NYC DOHMH COTA team.
- 6. Conduct at least monthly group health education sessions with clients covering HIV basics, communicating with providers, reviewing lab results, stigma and disclosure, HIV and substance use, and mental health.
- 7. Review/update individualized care plans every three months.
- 8. Assess completion of individualized care plans with clients at least every six months.
- 9. Detail a plan to transition clients who meet the goals of their care plan to standard of care client navigation.
- 10. Hold at least monthly multidisciplinary case conferencing among project staff to ensure client's needs are met.

Service Category 2: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as nonbinary or genderqueer In Service Category 2, the contractor will:

- 1. Enroll at least 30 clients who identify as Black and/or H/L transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer (ages 18 and older) and are:
 - a. newly diagnosed with HIV, or
 - b. previously diagnosed with HIV and determined to be out of care (i.e., lapse of at least nine months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period), or
 - previously diagnosed with HIV and not virally suppressed, or
 - d. diagnosed with HIV and identified by project staff as experiencing psychosocial barriers or challenges (e.g. food insecurity, housing difficulty, substance use, mental illness, intimate partner violence, etc.).
- 2. Include location of outreach and recruitment activities in quarterly recruitment reporting, to ensure outreach is conducted in non-traditional venues, such as nightclubs.

- 3. Develop and submit peer-led health education curriculum for review and approval by DOHMH annually.
- 4. At least monthly, conduct peer-led health education sessions on the topics of HIV/AIDS and STIs, sexual health, transitioning, wellness, and mental health, and assess change in clients' knowledge as a result of participation in the peer-led health education sessions.
- 5. Train peer-leaders to facilitate group health education sessions.
- 6. Use principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to conduct monthly needs assessments with all enrolled clients and provide referrals to supportive services (e.g. gender affirming hormone therapy and surgeries, substance use, domestic violence, housing, mental health, etc.).
- 7. Partner with a non-profit legal organization (or connect to legal services available onsite) and develop a protocol to connect clients to legal support services. Proposers applying for this Service Category must submit at least one (1) letter of support from a non-profit legal organization or narrative describing the agency's experience connecting clients to legal support services. The letter of support and the narrative should detail provision of legal support services to clients who identify as transgender women and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer.

Service Category 3: Black and/or H/L YPWH (ages 13-29)

In Service Category 3, the Contractor will:

- 1. Enroll at least 75 clients who identify as Black and/or H/L (ages 13-29) and are:
 - a. newly diagnosed with HIV; or
 - previously diagnosed with HIV and are determined out of care (i.e., lapse of at least nine months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12month period); or
 - c. previously diagnosed with HIV and are not virally suppressed, or
 - d. diagnosed with HIV and are having trouble remaining adherent to their treatment plan.
- Complete a safety screening (i.e., an assessment to ensure that candidate understands and can evaluate his personal safety if someone finds messages on their phone or surveys on the computer) and a consent form for clients' participation.
- 3. Implement a two-way text messaging system to collect conditionspecific data from enrolled clients.
 - Upon award, the contractor will work with DOHMH to select a two-way messaging system and enter into a Business Associate Agreement with the chosen system.

- Upon award, the contractor will develop and implement a Medical Case Management Text Messaging Policy to ensure privacy protection.
- c. The two-way text messaging system must:
 - automate text messages and provide real-time alerts to the Client Navigator team, in addition to live messaging capabilities;
 - ii. provides daily medication reminders, weekly mood check-ins, appointment reminders, and monthly social service needs assessment, and
 - iii. alert Client Navigators of missed medication doses, worsening mood, missed medical appointments and concerns about housing/ bills, and the Client Navigators must follow-up with client to provide support and close alert. In addition, the Client Navigators must send a minimum of one text message per month to check on the client.
- 4. Use principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to conduct monthly individual psychosocial sessions between social worker and enrolled YPWH.
- 5. Create annual psychosocial support group curriculum that is tailored to YPWH.
- 6. Submit support group curriculum to DOHMH.
- 7. Conduct monthly psychosocial support groups.
- Facilitate at least monthly case conferences, to review the individualized care plans of participating clients. Preference will be given to proposals that include multidisciplinary care conferences, as reflected in the workplan and proposed project.

Service Category 4: Black and/or H/L OPWH (ages 50+)

In Service Category 4, the Contractor will:

- 1. Enroll at least 75 clients who identify as Black and/or H/L (ages 50 and older) and are:
 - a. newly diagnosed with HIV, or
 - b. previously diagnosed with HIV and determined to be out of care (i.e., lapse of at least nine months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period), or
 - previously diagnosed with HIV and not virally suppressed, or.

c.d. previously diagnosed with HIV.

 Use principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to implement biannual screenings for cognition impairment, depression, activities of daily life, falls, and medication review (i.e., MOCA, PHQ-9, ADLs, Falls).

- 3. Assess screening results and create individualized care plans to meet clients' needs.
- 4. Provide monthly case management to clients, including appointment reminder calls, transport support, coordinating referrals based on enhanced care plans.
- Facilitate at least monthly case conferences, to review the individualized care plans of participating clients. Preference will be given to proposals that include multidisciplinary care conferences, as reflected in the workplan and proposed project.
- 6. Create, maintain, and promote a referral network to address OPWH-specific needs.
- 7. Conduct physical and social activities based on interests of clients at least monthly (e.g., yoga, fitness sessions, Zumba, art classes, movie showings). Physical and social activities are intended to be provided for clients by the contracted agency. Referrals are not adequate.

Service Category 5:
Black and/or
Hispanic/Latino
Men who have Sex
with Men with HIV,
including Black
and/or
Hispanic/Latino
cisgender,
transgender, nonbinary, and/or
genderqueer MSM

In Service Category 5, the Contractor will:

- 1. Enroll at least 75 clients who identify as Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer men (ages 18 and older), who report having sex with men, and are:
 - a. newly diagnosed with HIV, or
 - previously diagnosed with HIV and determined to be out of care (i.e., lapse of at least nine months [six months if not virally suppressed] of no HIV medical care visit in a 12-month period), or
 - c. previously diagnosed with HIV and not virally suppressed.
- Use principles of motivational interviewing and trauma informed care to conduct intake meetings with all clients to introduce them to the project; and monthly needs assessments, including mental health, housing, food security, and employment, make referrals to meet clients' needs.
- 3. Map each participating client's social network (i.e., make a social network diagram) to assess the optimal network member for participation in the project as a Support Confidant (SC).
- 4. Conduct a 90-min joint session with client and SC to create an individualized care and support plan.
 - a. This client-centered, 90-minute session consists of individual and joint components between the client and the SC who is identified by the client. In the first 20 minutes of the session, the social worker discusses the importance of HIV care and social support with the SC and client. The next component consists of a 40-minute one-on-one discussion between the social worker and the SC focused on identifying the client's challenges to

- retention in care and ART adherence and finding appropriate solutions. For the final 20 minutes of the session, the social worker and SC will meet with the client to create a tailored "care and support plan."
- 5. Following the completion of the 90-minute session, the social worker delivers four (4) telephone boosters to the client on a monthly basis. The booster sessions focus on the implementation of the care and support plan as well as the emotional quality of the SC and index relationship.
- 6. Coordinate and facilitate at least monthly support groups for clients and their SC.
- 7. Monthly individual psychosocial sessions with a social worker for enrolled clients.
- 8. Monthly group psychosocial sessions led by social worker.
- **vii.** Participate in at least monthly TA and quality improvement activities to enhance capacity of staff.

2. Proposal Instructions:

- i. Complete the relevant section of the Structured Proposal Form Attachment D.
- **ii.** Complete the Workplan Template (See Attachment A), detailing the first 12-months of the project.

3. Evaluation:

i. The Project Design and Requirements section is worth 30 points. This section will be evaluated based on the clarity, comprehensiveness and relevance of the proposed approach to meet the unique needs of the priority population described in the chosen Service Category and the extent to which the proposer demonstrates successful relevant experience based on the criteria listed in this section.

C. Organizational Structure and Staffing Plan (20 points)

1. Project Expectations:

Organizational Structure

The Contractor should:

- **i.** Demonstrate the organizational, programmatic, managerial and financial capability to perform the services described in this RFP.
- **ii.** Demonstrate that the proposed program aligns with the organization's history, mission and services.
- **iii.** Outline a plan to assume operation of the proposed program within three (3) months, incorporating this program seamlessly into the organization's existing programs and services.

Staffing Plan

The Contractor should:

- i. Develop and implement a staffing plan to ensure oversight of all required services in the program's model, as well as perform necessary data management and fiscal and program reporting functions. The staffing plan will include a description of how the proposer will address vacancies with a comprehensive contingency plan and active recruitment.
- **ii.** Implement recruitment and retention plans to prioritize staffing that is representative of the priority population being to be served.
- **iii.** Ensure staff members follow culturally and linguistically appropriate standards to serve their clients and have relevant knowledge and skills. Contractors should have the capacity to provide services in the languages preferred by the clients they serve.
- **iv.** Ensure the NYC LGBTQ Health Care Bill of Rights is upheld by all project staff, including clinical and nonclinical partners.
- v. Service Categories 1, 2, 3, and 5 must include at least one clinical staff member (e.g., medical doctor, nurse, etc.) at a minimum of 10 percent level of effort on the proposed budget to ensure clinical collaboration and guidance for all staff providing direct client services. Service Category 4 must include at least one clinical staff member at 100 percent level of effort to ensure clinical supervision and participation in direct client services. Recommended staffing for each Service Category is outlined in Table 8.

Table 8. Recommended Staffing Plans for each Service Category

Service Category 1: Black and/or Hispanic/Latina Women with HIV, including Black and/or				
Hispanic/Latina cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women				
Staff Position (number recommended)	Recommended Credentials	Level of Effort		
Project Manager (1): leads oversight of	Master of Public Health (MPH),	100%		
workplan; conducts financial planning and	Master Social Worker (MSW), or			
reporting; completes reporting to DOHMH	equivalent with at least two years of			
and HRSA; provides supervision of Client	patient navigation experience; or			
Navigators; generates list of out of care	Bachelor of Arts (BA)/Bachelors of			
clients; develops recruitment strategy;	Science (BS) with at least five years			
develops educational curriculum; liaises with	of experience of patient navigation			
HIV clinical team leadership; supports staff	experience, and at least two years of			
capacity building and training	experience managing services for			
	LGBTQIA+ people with HIV			
Clinical Supervisor (1): collaborates with	Medical Degree and/or Master of	10%		
Project Manager and Client Navigators;	Science in Nursing (MSN) degree or			
provides oversight of client care plans;	equivalent; at least 2 years of			
participates in multidisciplinary case	experience caring for LGBTQIA+			
conferencing	people with HIV			
Client Navigators (2): implement recruitment	High school degree or equivalent,	100% each		
strategy; conduct outreach; enroll clients;	demonstrated experience or			
conduct regular communication with clients;	certification as a health educator,			
lead group educational sessions; provide	demonstrated experience providing			
referral and linkage support to clients				

	HIV health education, and/or peer	
	with relevant lived experience	
Service Category 2: Black and/or Hispanic/L	atina Transgender Women with HIV, au -binary or genderqueer	nd those who
Staff Position (number recommended)	Recommended Credentials	Level of Effort
Project Manager (1): leads oversight of	MPH, MSW, or equivalent, with at	100%
workplan; conducts financial planning and	least two years of patient navigation	
reporting; completes reporting to DOHMH	experience or BA/BS with at least	
and HRSA; provides supervision of Client	five years of experience of patient	
Navigators; generates list of out of care	navigation experience, and at least	
clients; develops recruitment strategy;	two years of experience managing	
develops educational curriculum; supports	services for LGBTQIA+ people with	
staff capacity building and training; liaises	HIV	
with HIV clinical team leadership; prepares		
letters for work authorization and courts;		
coordinates legal support with appropriate		
agencies		
Clinical Supervisor (1): collaborates with	Medical Degree and/or MSN degree	10%
Project Manager and Client Navigator;	or equivalent; at least two years of	
provides oversight of client care plans;	experience caring for LGBTQIA+	
participates in multidisciplinary case	people with HIV	
conferencing		
Client Navigator (2): implements recruitment	BA/BS or equivalent; at least 2 years	100% each
strategy; conducts outreach; enrolls clients;	of patient navigation experience for	
conducts regular communication with clients;	LGBTQIA+ people with HIV, and/or	
provides referral and linkage support to	peer with relevant lived experience	
clients; assists with gaining access to	·	
insurance and social services (e.g., housing,		
food, employment, etc.); develops service		
plans for each participant		
Peer Education Leader (1): facilitates group	Peer with relevant lived experience	100%
educational sessions; provides coaching	and high-school diploma or	
sessions to peer leaders; organizes events to	equivalent; or two years of	
enhance retention; develops marketing for	experience facilitating adult	
weekly sessions; updates social media for	educational groups, and experience	
project workshops and events	providing services to LGBTQIA+	
	people with HIV	
Service Category	3: Black and/or H/L YPWH	
Staff Position (number recommended)	Recommended Credentials	Level of Effort
Project Manager (1): leads oversight of	MPH, MSW, or equivalent, with at	100%
workplan; conducts financial planning and	least two years of patient navigation	

experience or BA/BS with at least

reporting; completes reporting to DOHMH

and HRSA; provides supervision of	five years of experience of patient	
Navigators; generates list of out of care	navigation experience, AND at least	
clients; develops recruitment strategy; liaises	two years of experience managing	
with HIV clinical team leadership; supports	services for LGBTQIA+ people with	
staff capacity building and training; secures	HIV	
and manages vendor of two-way messaging		
system.		
Clinical Supervisor (1): collaborates with	Medical Degree and/or MSN degree	10%
Project Manager and Client Navigator;	or equivalent; at least two years of	
provides oversight of client care plans;	experience caring for LGBTQIA+	
participates in multidisciplinary case	people with HIV	
conferencing		
Client Navigators (2): implement recruitment	BA/BS or equivalent; with at least 2	100% each
strategy; conducts outreach; enrolls and	years of patient navigation	
consents clients; monitors text-way	experience; and/or peer with	
messaging system alerts; sends messages to	relevant lived experience	
enrolled clients and responds messages from		
clients; provides referral and linkage support		
to clients		
Social Worker (1): assist with promotional	Licensed Master Social Worker	100%
and recruitment efforts; support reporting to	(LMSW) or equivalent; experience	
DOHMH; conducts individual counseling;	working with YPWH	
develop curriculum for group sessions,		
promotes group sessions, and facilitates		
groups sessions.		
Service Category	4: Black and/or H/L OPWH	
Staff Position (number recommended)	Recommended Credentials	Level of Effort
Project Manager (1): leads oversight of	MPH, MSW, or equivalent, with at	100%
workplan; conducts financial planning and	least two years of patient navigation	
reporting; completes reporting to DOHMH	experience or BA/BS with at least	
and HRSA; provides supervision of Client	five years of experience of patient	
Navigators; generates list of out of care	navigation experience, AND at least	
clients; develops recruitment strategy; liaises	two years of experience managing	
with HIV clinical team leadership; supports	services for LGBTQIA+ people with	
staff capacity building and training; cultivates	HIV	
and maintains robust referral network for		
clinical and non-clinical services; coordinates		
and promotes social and physical		
activities/events		
Clinical Supervisor (1): conducts screening;	MSN or equivalent; experience with	100%
convenes multidisciplinary case conferences	care coordination and coordination	
to generate care plan based on screening;	of supportive services	
to generate our e plant based on sorceimig,		

Navigators; assists with physical and social		
activities for clients		
Client Navigators (2): implements	BA/BS or equivalent; with at least	100% each
recruitment strategy; conducts outreach;	two years of care coordination	
conducts regular communication with clients;	experience	
provides referral and linkage support to		
clients; assists with coordination of social and		
physical activities/events		
Service Category 5: Black and/or Hispanic/La	tino Men who have Sex with Men with	HIV, including
Black and/or Hispanic/Latino cisgender, to	ansgender, non-binary, and/or gender	queer MSM
Staff Position (number recommended)	Recommended Credentials	Level of Effort
Project Manager (1): leads oversight of	MPH, MSW, or equivalent, with at	100%
workplan; conducts financial planning and	least two years of patient navigation	
reporting; completes reporting to DOHMH	experience or BA/BS with at least	
and HRSA; provides supervision of Client	five years of experience of patient	
Navigator; generates list of out of care	navigation experience, AND at least	
clients; develops recruitment strategy; liaises	two years of experience managing	
with HIV clinical team leadership; supports	services for LGBTQIA+ people with	
staff capacity building and training; cultivates	HIV	
and maintains robust referral network for		
clinical and non-clinical services		
Clinical Supervisor (1): collaborates with	Medical Degree and/or MSN degree	10%
Project Manager and Client Navigator;	or equivalent; at least two years of	
provides oversight of client care plans;	experience caring for LGBTQIA+	
participates in routine case conferencing	people with HIV	
Social Worker (1): assist with promotional	LMSW or equivalent; experience	100%
and recruitment efforts; support reporting to	working with Black and/or H/L MSM	
DOHMH; lead initial contact with client and		
support confidants; lead scheduling and		
facilitation of appointments with clients and		
support confidants; lead creation of care and		
support plans; lead communication and		
follow-up with clients and support		
confidants; conducts individual and group		
psychosocial sessions	DA/DC an apprincipal to the state of	4000/
Client Navigator (2): implements recruitment	BA/BS or equivalent; with at least	100%
strategy; conducts outreach; conducts	two years of care coordination	
regular communication with clients and	experience	
support confidantes; provides referral and		

iv. Develop an annual training and support plan for all staff. BHIV Clinical Operations and Technical Assistance Program (COTA) will provide training and technical

linkage support to clients

assistance to contracted agencies to build the capacity of project staff to successfully implement a service category intervention. Staff funded through this RFP will be required to participate in all DOHMH calls and meetings, activities related to the transfer of knowledge and skills, DOHMH-sponsored trainings offered by DOHMH's Training and Technical Assistance Program (TTAP), and routine project monitoring and quality improvement activities. Waiver of any training requirements will be based on documented prior training or expertise, as determined by DOHMH.

2. Proposal Instructions:

- i. Complete the relevant section of the Structured Proposal Form Attachment D.
- ii. Complete Staffing Plan Table (Attachment B).
- iii. Proposers are instructed to attach the following:
 - 1. Organization Chart that demonstrates where the proposed project will fit into the proposer's organization.

3. Evaluation:

i. The *Organizational Structure and Staffing Plan* section is worth 20 points. This section will be evaluated based on the proposed staffing plan and staff qualifications/experience based on the criteria listed in this section.

D. Project Monitoring and Evaluation, Data Management, and Reporting (20 points)

1. Project Expectations:

The Contractor would be responsible for adhering to requirements subject to federal, city, and state funders.

The Contractor should:

- i. Comply with all applicable confidentiality and privacy laws, including federal, New York State and New York City laws in order to protect client privacy.
 - 1. Contractors should have a detailed plan to ensure client privacy and confidentiality (including data quality and security) that is compliant with New York State public health law as well as the federal Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). The plan must specify data quality and security protections. All organizations providing HIV-related care are subject to New York State public health law (http://codes.lp.findlaw.com/nycode/PBH/27-F). Αll organizations providing clinical care are also subject to **HIPAA** (http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/privacy/).
- ii. Implement protocols to collect, analyze, and report out all client-level and project data, ensure quality assurance, interpret reports, and perform project evaluations and continuous quality improvement.
 - 1. Comply with all DOHMH and HRSA data reporting requirements.
 - 2. Collect project monitoring data to measure all project indicators and outcomes (See project specific logic models in Tables 1 Table 5). Final outcomes will be finalized by DOHMH after contract execution.
 - 3. DOHMH will require the submission of data through a web-based data system, Electronic System for HIV/AIDS Reporting and Evaluation

- (eSHARE). DOHMH and/or PHS will provide training and technical assistance on the use of eSHARE and submission of reports. Funded organizations will also be required to submit data to HRSA each year.
- 4. Complete an annual narrative report describing successes and challenges of project implementation, including integration of project services into existing clinic workflows and impact of training on staff capacity.

2. Proposal Instructions:

- i. Complete the relevant section of the Structured Proposal Form Attachment D.
- **ii.** Include monitoring and evaluation activities in the submitted Workplan Attachment A.

3. Evaluation:

i. The Project Monitoring and Evaluation, Data Management, and Reporting section is worth 20 points. This section will be evaluated based on the quality of the proposer's approach to budget management based on the criteria listed in this section.

E. Budget Management (5 points)

The anticipated maximum annual available funding is \$1,625,000 for all contracts. DOHMH anticipates making up to five (5) awards. Additional awards may be made in the future, dependent upon additional funding. Maximum anticipated funding is listed in the Basic Information section of this RFP. Contractors will only be reimbursed for actual services provided up to the anticipated maximum available funding per service category.

Services provided under this RFP will use a hybrid reimbursement model that combines a milestone-based payment mechanism during the first six (6) months of the program and a cost-based reimbursement mechanism for the remainder of the contract.

In year one, 50% of the awarded amount will be paid at a fixed rate upon the completion of the following milestones in months 1-6: 10% when all staff are hired, 20% when the program workplan is approved by DOHMH, 2% for each of five (5) monthly TA meetings attended, and 1% for each of ten (10) DOHMH sponsored trainings completed by project staff. The expectation is that the program is fully up and running and delivering client services by month three (3). In months 7-12 of the first year, 50% of the program operating costs will be reimbursed upon submission of vouchers showing actual program costs. Additionally, 8.3% (1/12 of the approved budget) will be available as an advance upon contract execution (year one [1] only) to facilitate rapid program start-up. These funds will be recouped over the remainder of the year.

In years two and three, all the program operating costs will be reimbursed upon submission of vouchers showing actual program costs.

Budget Breakdowns for each Service Category are in Tables 9-13 below.

Table 9. Budget breakdown for Service Category 1: Black and/or H/L Women with HIV, including Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary and/or genderqueer women

Project Year	Reimbursement Method
--------------	----------------------

	Annual		
	Award	Milestone-based	Cost-based
Year One	\$300,000	All staff hired = \$30,000	Monthly reimbursement
		DOHMH-approved workplan = \$60,000	based on actual costs
		TA Meetings = \$30,000 (\$6,000 each)	reported against approved
		DOHMH-sponsored trainings = \$30,000 (\$3,000 each)	monthly budget
		\$150,000 (months 1-6)	\$150,000 (months 7-12)
Year Two	\$300,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$300,000
Year Three	\$300,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$300,000

Table 10. Budget breakdown for Service Category 2: Black and/or H/L Transgender Women with HIV, and those who identify as non-binary or genderqueer

	Annual	Reimbursement Method	
Project Year	Award	Milestone-based	Cost-based
Year One	\$325,000	All staff hired = \$32,500	Monthly reimbursement
		DOHMH-approved workplan = \$65,000	based on actual costs
		TA Meetings = \$32,500 (\$6,500 each)	reported against approved
		DOHMH-sponsored trainings = \$32,500	monthly budget
		(\$3,250 each)	
		\$162,500 (months 1-6)	\$162,500 (months 7-12)
Year Two	\$325,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$325,000
Year Three	\$325,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$325,000

Table 11. Budget breakdown for Service Category 3: Black and/or H/L YPWH

	Annual	Reimbursement Method	
Project Year	Award	Milestone-based	Cost-based
Year One	\$325,000	All staff hired = \$32,500	Monthly reimbursement
		DOHMH-approved workplan = \$65,000	based on actual costs
		TA Meetings = \$32,500 (\$6,500 each)	reported against approved
		DOHMH-sponsored trainings = \$32,500	monthly budget
		(\$3,250 each)	
		\$162,500 (months 1-6)	\$162,500 (months 7-12)
Year Two	\$325,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$325,000
Year Three	\$325,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$325,000

Table 12. Budget breakdown for Service Category 4: Black and/or H/L OPWH

	Annual	Reimbursement Method	
Project Year	Award	Milestone-based	Cost-based
Year One	\$375,000	All staff hired = \$37,500	Monthly reimbursement
		DOHMH-approved workplan = \$75,000	based on actual costs
		TA Meetings = \$37,500 (\$7,500 each)	reported against approved
		DOHMH-sponsored trainings = \$37,500	monthly budget
		(\$3,750 each)	
		\$187,500 (months 1-6)	\$187,500 (months 7-12)
Year Two	\$375,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$375,000
Year Three	\$375,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$375,000

Table 13. Budget breakdown for Service Category 5: Black and/or H/L Men who have Sex with Men with HIV, including Black and/or H/L cisgender, transgender, non-binary, and/or genderqueer MSM

	Annual	Reimbursement Method	
Project Year	Award	Milestone-based	Cost-based
Year One	\$300,000	All staff hired = \$30,000	Monthly reimbursement
		DOHMH-approved workplan = \$60,000	based on actual costs
		TA Meetings = \$30,000 (\$6,000 each)	reported against approved
		DOHMH-sponsored trainings = \$30,000	monthly budget
		(\$3,000 each)	
		\$150,000 (months 1-6)	\$150,000 (months 7-12)
Year Two	\$300,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$300,000
Year Three	\$300,000		Cost-based
			Monthly reimbursement
			based on actual costs
			reported against approved
			monthly budget
			\$300,000

1. Project Expectations

The Contractor will:

- i. Develop and implement a budget that is consistent with the provision of services indicated in the chosen Service Category. The project would operate a budget based on the anticipated available funding stated above and demonstrate the capacity to establish and manage appropriate operating budgets.
- ii. Develop an annual budget for the first year of operation 12-month program budget (03/01/2021 02/28/2022). The budget must include:
 - Competitive salaries for staff identified in the chosen Service Category, that correspond to the individual's experience, and qualifications for provided family support services. Salaries or wages should comply with the New York City Living Wage laws.
 - 2. Project materials needed to complete the stated activities (e.g., laptops for staff, software licenses, etc.)
 - 3. A maximum rate of 10% applied to any indirect costs.
- iii. Adhere to all federal, state and local funding reporting requirements.

2. Proposal Instructions

- i. Complete the relevant section of the Structured Proposal Form Attachment D.
- ii. Submit a line-item budget for the first year of the project Attachment F.

3. Evaluation

i.	The <i>Budget Management</i> section is worth 5 points. This section will be evaluated based the quality of the proposer's approach to budget management based on the criteria listed in this section.

Section 3 – List of Attachments

All attachments for this RFP can be download from Public Health Solutions' website:

https://www.healthsolutions.org/get-funding/request-for-proposals/. An asterisk (*) indicates that there is no attachment template to download but is a required document that must be provided and submitted by the applicant.

Attachment A: Workplan Template

Attachment B: Staffing Plan Template

*Attachment C: Clinic Demographics Table (REVISED – see link to form in CAMS Contracting Portal)

Attachment D: Structured Proposal Form (REVISED)

Attachment E: Organizational Chart (no template provided)

Attachment F: Twelve (12) Month Line-item Budget

Attachment G & H: Two (2) Written Letters of Recommendation (no template provided)

Attachment I: Proof of Accreditation/Designation Instructions

Attachment J: Letter of Support from Non-profit Legal Organization (Service Category 2 only, if no experience providing legal support) (no template provided)

Attachment K: Board of Directors' Statement Template

**Attachment L: Current Board of Directors List (no template provided)

**Attachment M: Most Recent Audited Annual Financial Statement (no template provided)

Attachment N: Notice of Intent to Respond Form

Attachment O: Insurance Requirements

Attachment P: Sharing Documents to Public Health Solutions in the Document Vault

*- submit via link to form in CAMS Contracting Portal

** - can be shared with PHS from your organization's Document Vault in the NYC HHS Accelerator

Section 4 – Basis for Contract Award and Procedures

A. Proposal Evaluation

All proposals received by PHS, on behalf of DOHMH, will be reviewed to determine whether they are responsive or non-responsive to the requirements of this RFP. Proposals that are determined by PHS and DOHMH to be non-responsive will be rejected. The DOHMH evaluation committee will review and rate each responsive proposal. The proposals will be ranked in order of highest to lowest technical score. PHS and DOHMH reserves the right to conduct site visits and/or interviews and/or to request that proposers make presentations and/or demonstrations, as PHS and DOHMH deems applicable and appropriate. Although discussions may be conducted with proposers submitting acceptable proposals, PHS and DOHMH reserves the right to award contracts on the basis of initial proposals received, without discussions; therefore, the proposer's initial proposal should contain its best programmatic and price terms.

B. Contract Award

Contracts will be awarded to the responsible proposers whose proposal(s) is determined to be the most advantageous to the City, taking into consideration the price and such other factors which are set forth in this RFP. Awards will be made to the highest rated vendors whose proposals are technically viable. However:

- DOHMH reserves the right not to make awards in one or more service categories depending on availability of funding or need.
- DOHMH reserves the right to make more than one award per service category.
- DOHMH reserves the right, prior to contract award, to determine the length of the initial contract term and each option to renew, if any.
- DOHMH reserves the right, prior to contract execution and during the term of the contract, to change the reimbursement rate per client, program service size, program type, and/or model depending on the needs of the system.

Final award decisions will be made by DOHMH. At the discretion of the DOHMH, final awards may be less than requested in order to distribute funds among awardees and ensure adequate distribution of services throughout NYC.

Final award decisions may also consider past contract performance (if applicant has current contract(s) or had contracts within the last two years with PHS) or reference/background checks for applicants without any prior or recent contracting relationship with PHS.

Final contract execution is contingent upon successful completion of contract negotiations; vendor background check; and demonstration of all required insurance coverage and all other requirements of and approvals by DOHMH, PHS, the City of New York, the State of New York and the U.S. government, as applicable.